Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada Commission de l'immigration et du statut de réfugié du Canada



11 December 2012

# Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada

Home

> Research Program

> Responses to Information Requests

## **Responses to Information Requests**

Responses to Information Requests (RIR) respond to focused Requests for Information that are submitted to the Research Directorate in the course of the refugee protection determination process. The database contains a seven-year archive of English and French RIRs. Earlier RIRs may be found on the UNHCR's <u>Refworld</u> website. Please note that some RIRs have attachments which are not electronically accessible. To obtain a PDF copy of an RIR attachment, please email the <u>Knowledge and Information Management Unit</u>.

#### LBY104243.E

Libya: Overview of the political situation since the fall of Moammar Qaddafi (September 2011-November 2012) Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

#### **1. Political Transition**

Colonel Moammar Qaddafi ruled Libya for over 40 years (US 24 May 2012, 1; CBC 20 Oct. 2012). Antigovernment demonstrations began in February 2011 (AI 2012; BBC 21 Nov. 2012a: CNN 20 Oct. 2011), and "escalated into a civil war" (ibid) Sources indicate that the civil war lasted for eight months (ibid.; US 24 May 2012, 1). Libya's National Transition Council (NTC) [also called the Transitional National Council (TNC)], the leadership of the opposition against Qaddafi, was established in February 2011 (AI 2012, US 24 May 2012, 1). The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) engaged in military operations from March 2011 to 31 October 2011 (AI 2012), in support of forces attempting to overthrow Qaddafi (*Foreign Affairs* Mar./Apr. 2012). According to Amnesty International (AI), the NTC controlled "most" of Libya by late August 2011 (2012). Qaddafi was killed on 20 October 2011 (CBC 20 Oct. 2012; US 24 May 2012, 1). On 23 October 2011, the NTC declared the country's "liberation" (ibid.; AI 2012). According to the US Department of State's *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2011*, the NTC established an interim government on 23 November 2011 (US 24 May 2012, 1).

On 7 July 2012, Libyans elected the General National Congress (GNC) (AI Sept. 2012; BBC 7 July 2012), which replaced the NTC (ibid.; US 18 Oct. 2012, 1). According to the UN, 80 out of 200 seats in the GNC were allocated for political parties (17 July 2012). The National Forces Alliance won 41 seats, the Muslim Brotherhood Justice and Construction Party won 16 seats, and smaller parties won 23 seats, while the remaining 120 seats were allocated for independents (UN 17 July 2012). According to the US Congressional Research Service (CRS), the GNC assumed power on 8 August 2012, and elected Mohamed Magariaf as president in August 2012 and Mustafa Abu Shugur as prime minister in September 2012 (18 Oct. 2012, 5, 6). CRS indicates that, in a vote of no confidence regarding cabinet selection, Abu Shugur was replaced by Ali Zeidan as prime minister on 14 October 2012 (US 18 Oct. 2012, 5). On 18 October 2012, the CRS stated that Libya still did not have a cabinet or a new constitution. Sources indicate that Libya's central government is weak (Foreign Policy 24 Sept. 2012; International Crisis Group 3 July 2012)

#### 2. Militias and Other Armed Groups

The Small Arms Survey, a Geneva-based independent research project that provides information on small arms and armed violence (n.d.), identifies the following four categories of armed groups in Libya:

• revolutionary brigades, which "emerged during the initial months of intense fighting but have since become closely integrated into local authorities and associations";

- unregulated brigades, which are "revolutionary brigades that broke away from the authority of local councils and are operating outside of their control";
- post-revolutionary brigades, which "emerged in cities or neighbourhoods as local protection forces in the security vacuum created by Qaddafi's retreating forces"; and
- militias, which are "armed groups that range from criminal networks to violent extremists." (Small Arms Survey Oct. 2012, 12)

According to the Small Arms Survey, revolutionary brigades control 75 to 85 percent of Libya's non-state fighters (ibid., Oct. 2012, 13), while militias constitute "perhaps less than two per cent" of armed groups, although their attacks have been intensifying since February 2012 (ibid., 32). The Small Arms Survey also states that armed groups can "differ dramatically from city to city" (ibid., 12). The Small Arms Survey states that the term "militias" has often been used to describe all armed groups, without making the abovementioned distinctions (ibid., 32). CRS reports on the existence of "Salafist militia groups" (US 18 Oct. 2012, 1). Media sources indicate that Salafists are "ultraconservative Sunni" Muslims (*The New York Times* 19 Aug. 2012; BBC 23 Aug. 2012)

Sources indicate that the government works with some militias (Human Rights Watch 16 Nov. 2012; Foreign Policy 24 Sept. 2012). According to CRS, several militias are affiliated with the Ministry of Defence and the Ministry of Interior, and sponsored by the Supreme Security Committee (SSC) (US 18 Oct. 2012, 8). Sources describe the SSC as:

- a body that was set up in 2011 in an attempt to regulate armed groups (Reuters 4 Nov. 2012);
- an "umbrella group" for different armed groups that do not want to join the police or army (ibid. 5 Nov. 2012); and
- a government-run body that includes the police, the ministries of Defence and Interior, and neighbourhood committees, which brigades are supposed to report to (BBC 13 Sept. 2011).

CRS states that government authorities have designated military officers to command some well-known militias (US 18 Oct. 2012, 8).

#### 2.1 State Security

*Country Reports 2011* indicates that "emerging security institutions lacked control in the militiadominated environment" (US 24 May 2012, 7). Sources indicate that Libya's security structure is fragmented (Small Arms Survey Oct. 2012, 12; BBC 13 Sept. 2011). *Country Reports 2011* reports on the absence of effective national police and security forces, and indicated that there is a "security and institutional vacuum" (US 24 May 2012, 7). *Country Reports 2011* adds that policing tasks have been conducted by "selfconstituted decentralized militias which often exercised police power largely without training, supervision, or accountability" (ibid.). Similarly, the head of the UN Support Mission in Libya (UNSMIL), in an interview with the UN News Service, states that, without the presence of a well-functioning police force or neutral army, revolutionary brigades provide "much of the security in towns and cities" (UN 6 Aug. 2012). CRS also states that government authorities "rely on militias to provide security for key cities and facilities" (US 18 Oct. 2012, 8). BBC reports that some cities run their own military affairs (13 Sept. 2011).

CRS reports on the "continuing independence of local militias" (US 18 Oct. 2012, 19), and *Country Reports 2011* states that militias acted autonomously "more often" than acting according to governmental directives (US 24 May 2012, 1). Similarly, other sources state that some militias have not joined the police or army (AI Sept. 2012; Reuters 5 Nov. 2012). Reuters states that these militias do not want to join the police or army due to fears that these institutions are still run by Qaddafi loyalists (ibid.). CRS indicates that, according to UNSMIL, government efforts to "integrate revolutionaries and brigades have lacked overall concept and coordination" (US 18 Oct. 2012, 8).

Sources indicate that some militias have arbitrarily detained and tortured people, such as Qaddafi loyalists (AI Sept. 2012; Human Rights Watch 16 Nov. 2012; US 24 May 2012, 5). For information on the treatment and detention of Qaddafi loyalists, refer to Response to Information Request LBY104242 of 7 December 2012.

#### 3. Ongoing Conflict

Sources report on "sporadic" violence in Libya (US 18 Oct. 2012, 8; *The Economist* 17 Nov. 2012). CRS indicates that this violence has been ongoing since late 2011, and occurs amongst "rival militia groups, criminals, and armed citizens" (US 18 Oct. 2012, 8). The Jamestown Foundation, a research and analysis institution that provides information on issues that are strategically important to the United States (n.d.), indicates that "urban violence" is ongoing, especially in Benghazi where "attacks are the most intense" (10 Sept. 2012). Sources report on bombings (*The Economist* 17 Nov. 2012; Jamestown Foundation 10 Sept. 2012), with the Jamestown Foundation noting that bombings are "common" (ibid.).

Sources report that inter-militia conflicts occur "frequently" (AI Sept. 2012; *The Economist* 17 Nov. 2012). A 27 August 2012 US Department of State travel warning reportedly indicated that "inter-militia conflict can erupt at any time or place in the country." AI reports that militias "clash using weapons like machine-guns and mortars in residential areas - leading to casualties among the population and widespread property damage" (Sept. 2012). Reuters states that on 4 November 2012, rival militias clashed in a central neighbourhood in Tripoli, firing guns and rocket-propelled grenades at each other (4 Nov. 2012). According to Reuters, civilians went home to get their own guns, as the police did not arrive and the army came 12 hours after the conflict started (4 Nov. 2012). Reuters also reports that, on 5 November 2012, rival militias belonging to the SSC clashed with guns in "a western city," wounding five people (5 Nov. 2012). Reuters added that these militias belong to the "Libyan National Shield" (5 Nov. 2012), which the Small Arms Survey describes as an "army-in-waiting" that was created by revolutionary brigades (Oct. 2012, 12). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

Sources report on the existence of several local conflicts (UN 6 Aug. 2012; ibid. 30 Aug. 2012, 3; *The Guardian* 27 June 2012). According to the UN, although some local conflicts predated the change of regime, tensions were "exacerbated by opposing allegiances," and some conflicts have escalated and resulted in the use of heavy weapons (30 Aug. 2012, 3). Sources list the following conflicts between January and June 2012:

- The UN states that, on 10 June 2012, in the Nafusa mountains, Zintan and Mashashiya tribes clashed, resulting in 70 deaths and 150 people injured in six days (UN 30 Aug. 2012, 3).
- The Guardian states that, in Kufra [southeast], the indigenous Tibu people and Arab tribes have clashed and, between January and June 2012, 70 people were killed (27 June 2012). The UN reports on fighting in Kufra between the Tabu and Arab Zwaya brigades, and indicates that the Libya Shield Brigade was sent to Kufra to enforce a ceasefire but was later accused of supporting the Arab Zwaya tribe (30 Aug. 2012, 3). The UN indicates that there were several rounds of clashes, including one on 9 June 2012 which left 44 people dead and 150 people wounded (30 Aug. 2012, 3).
- *The Guardian* states that, in June 2012, more than 100 people were killed in clashes between the Zuara and the Zintan (27 June 2012).
- The UN reports that on 26 March 2012, in Sabha [south], clashes between the Tabu brigades and an Arab brigade resulted in 147 deaths and approximately 500 wounded (30 Aug. 2012, 3).
- The UN indicates that, on 14 May 2012, in Ghadamis, Arabs and Tuaregs clashed, leading to 10 deaths and the displacement of approximately 1600 Tuaregs to Dirj (30 Aug. 2012, 3).
- The UN reports that in April 2012 in the west, between the town of Zuwarah and the towns of Al-Jumail and Riqdalin, clashes occurred resulting in the death of approximately 48 people (30 Aug. 2012, 3).

According to two sources, groups in eastern Libya are concerned about not having sufficient participation in governance (UN 6 Aug. 2012; Al Jazeera 21 Nov. 2012). Al Jazeera reports that local groups held protests demanding more powers for the east (ibid.).

Sources state that Libyan authorities laid siege to Bani Walid (AI 5 Oct. 2012; Human Rights Watch 24 Oct. 2012) in late September 2012 (ibid.). Fighting and shelling were reported in Bani Walid in October 2012 (ibid.; BBC 24 Oct. 2012). BBC indicates that the shelling was being done by pro-government forces (ibid.). Human Rights Watch reports that there was a "military offensive" in Bani Walid, that the shelling was "indiscriminate," and that "armed groups" were trying to defend the town (24 Oct. 2012). Human Rights Watch states that the number of victims is unclear (Human Rights Watch 24 Oct. 2012). Estimates of the number of people killed range from 22, according to the government news agency, as reported by Human Rights Watch (ibid.), to 26 (AFP 21 Oct. 2012) to "dozens" (BBC 24 Oct. 2012). Russia Today reports that 600 people were killed in one day of fighting on 24 October 2012 (25 Oct. 2012). Information corroborating the number cited by Russia Today could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response. Media sources report approximately 200 people having been wounded (BBC 24 Oct. 2012; AFP 21 Oct. 2012). Human Rights Watch indicates that thousands of residents had to flee Bani Walid (24 Oct. 2012), while, on 29 October 2012, Agence France-Presse (AFP) states that "tens of thousands" of Bani Walid residents have been displaced.

Sources report on attacks against Libyan security officials (UN 30 Aug. 2012, 3; Jamestown Foundation 10 Sept. 2012). According to the Jamestown Foundation, assassinations are "commonplace" (ibid.). Sources report on assassinations of people who used to work in the security apparatus under Qaddafi (US 18 Oct. 2012, 1; Jamestown Foundation 10 Sept. 2012). BBC reports that there were "more than a dozen" assassinations of security officials between January 2012 and 21 November 2012, and stated that they are believed to be due to the victims' ties to the former government (21 Nov. 2012b). On 21 November 2012, the Benghazi police chief was assassinated (ibid.; Al Jazeera 21 Nov. 2012). The UN states that, in the east, there has been an increase in attacks on Libyan government targets (30 Aug. 2012, 3). The UN also says that, in

Benghazi in July and August 2012, there was a "series of targeted attacks" on government installations and former security officials (30 Aug. 2012, 4). The *Economist* indicates that militias have perpetrated assassinations (17 Nov. 2012). Sources also report on attacks against international targets (US 18 Oct. 2012, 1; Jamestown Foundation 10 Sept. 2012; UN 30 Aug. 2012, 3, 4), such as US facilities and officials (US 18 Oct. 2012, 1), the International Committee of the Red Cross (Jamestown Foundation 10 Sept. 2012), the Tunisian consulate, and British officials (CSIS 14 Sept. 2012).

#### 4. Weapons Proliferation

CRS reports on the proliferation of small arms, man-portable air defence missile systems and heavy weaponry among Libyans (US 18 Oct. 2012, 2, 19). Sources indicate that stockpiles of military weaponry, including heavy weapons, have been looted (ibid., 19; Human Rights Watch Jan. 2012, 5). Human Rights Watch adds that these weapons were looted by civilians and armed groups (ibid.). Human Rights Watch also states that "thousands of weapons such as surface-to-air and antitank missiles are missing" (10 Sept. 2011).

CRS indicates that there was high participation in 30 September 2012 weapons collection events in Tripoli and Benghazi (US 18 Oct. 2012, 8). However, BBC reports that fighters from Misrata have refused to return abandoned tanks (13 Sept. 2011). Further information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

Sources report that mines have been laid in Libya (Human Rights Watch Jan. 2012, 3; UN 6 Aug. 2012), with the UN adding that it is a "colossal problem" (ibid.).

#### 5. Judiciary

According to the UN, steps are being taken to strengthen the judiciary, such as a 26 May 2012 decree from the President of the Supreme Judicial Council to establish a national committee to report on judicial reform (UN 30 Aug. 2012, 6). The UN reports in August 2012 that nearly all judges and prosecutors were back to work (ibid.). Al Jazeera reports on the first trial of a Qaddafi loyalist in July 2012 (6 July 2012).

However, according to the UN, other than family and civil law cases, court sessions are not held regularly (30 Aug. 2012, 6). Other sources indicate that the judicial system has not been functioning (US 24 May 2012, 2; AI 18 Oct. 2012). In an 18 October 2012 press release, AI described the judicial system as "virtually paralysed" and indicated there were still no fair trials in Libya. Sources also report that there is a "climate of impunity" (Human Rights Watch 8 Apr. 2012; AI 12 Oct. 2012).

The UN reports that prosecutors and judges face "threats and intimidation" from brigades and former regime loyalists (30 Aug. 2012, 6). The UN also reports that in Benghazi and Darnah, brigades have physically attacked court personnel and court buildings (ibid.). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

Sources indicate that militias are not held accountable for their actions (US 24 May 2012, 7; AI Sept. 2012) and AI indicates that some militias act above the law (ibid.). *Country Reports 2011* reports on the lack of judicial mechanisms to investigate abuses by "postrevolutionary security forces" (US 24 May 2012, 7).

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

### References

Agence France-Presse (AFP). 29 October 2012. "Libya Army Has 'No Control" in Bani Walid: Defence Minister." < http://reliefweb.int/report/libya/libya-army-has-no-control-bani-walid-defence-minister> [Accessed 22 Nov. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 21 October 2012. Mahmud Turkia. "Families Flee Clashes in Libya's Bani Walid." <http://reliefweb.int/report/libya/families-flee-clashes-libyas-bani-walid> [Accessed 22 Nov. 2012]

Al Jazeera. 21 November 2012. "Police Chief Killed in Libya's Benghazi." <http://www.aljazeera.com/news/africa/2012/11/2012112173121714516.html> [Accessed 21 Nov. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 6 July 2012. "Libya Opens First Trial of a Loyalist." <http://www.aljazeera.com/news/africa/2012/06/2012660025963302.html> [Accessed 22 Nov. 2012] Amnesty International (AI). 18 October 2012. "Libya Must Seek Justice Not Revenge in Cases of Former al-Gaddafi Intelligence Chief." (PRE01/496/2012) <a href="http://www.amnesty.org/en/for-media/press-releases/libya-must-seek-justice-not-revenge-case-former-al-gaddafi-intelligence-chi">http://www.amnesty.org/en/for-media/press-releases/libya-must-seek-justice-not-revenge-case-former-al-gaddafi-intelligence-chi</a> [Accessed 19 Nov. 2012]

. 12 October 2012. Libyan Authorities Urged to Protect Bani Wali Residents from Clashes. (MDE 19/021/2012) <a href="http://www.amnesty.org/pt-br/library/asset/MDE19/021/2012/en/c29b49ac-5220-48fe-973e-0cd36d4adc5b/mde190212012en.pdf">http://www.amnesty.org/pt-br/library/asset/MDE19/021/2012/en/c29b49ac-5220-48fe-973e-0cd36d4adc5b/mde190212012en.pdf</a>> [Accessed 22 Nov. 2012]

. 5 October 2012. "Libya: Bani Walid Siege Must be Lifted." <http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/libyanauthorities-must-avoid-unnecessary-and-excessive-use-force-bani-walid-2012-10-05> [Accessed 20 Nov. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. September 2012. "10 Steps for Human Rights - Amnesty International's Human Rights Manifesto for Libya." (MDE19/017/2012) <https://doc.es.amnesty.org/cgi-bin/ai/BRSCGI/mde190172012en? CMD=VEROBJ&MLKOB=32032471414&gt; [Accessed 19 Nov. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 2012. "Libya." Amesty International Report 2012: The State of the World's Human Rights. <a href="http://www.amnesty.org/en/region/libya/report-2012">http://www.amnesty.org/en/region/libya/report-2012</a> [Accessed 19 Nov. 2012]

British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). 21 November 2012a. "Libya Profile." <a href="http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-13755445">http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-13755445</a> [Accessed 28 Nov. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 21 November 2012b. "Libya: Benghazi Police Chief Assassinated." < http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/worldafrica-20424432> [Accessed 3 Dec. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 24 October 2012. "Libyan Forces 'Capture Ex-Gaddafi Bastion Bani Walid'." <a href="http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20077404">http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20077404</a>> [Accessed 20 Nov. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 23 August 2012. "Toulouse Gunman Mohamed Merah 'No Lone Wolf'." <a href="http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-19360803">http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-19360803</a> [Accessed 5 Dec. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 19 August 2012. "Libya Blasts: Two Killed in Tripoli Car Bombings." <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-19310528> [Accessed 20 Nov. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 7 July 2012. "Q&A: Libya's General National Congress Election." < http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-18341022> [Accessed 3 Dec. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 26 January 2012. "UN Concerns Over Libya Militias and Secret Detention." <a href="http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-16735217">http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-16735217</a> [Accessed 26 Nov. 2012]

\_\_\_\_\_. 13 September 2011. Aidan Lewis. "Libya After Gaddafi: Who's in Charge?" <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-14901175> [Accessed 20 Nov. 2012]

Cable News Network (CNN). 20 October 2011. "A Long 8 Months in Libya." <a href="http://www.cnn.com/2011/10/20/world/africa/gadhafi-2011-timeline/index.html">http://www.cnn.com/2011/10/20/world/africa/gadhafi-2011-timeline/index.html</a> [Accessed 11 Dec. 2012]

Canadian Broadcasting Corporation (CBC). 20 October 2012. "Moammar Gadhafi: 1942-2011." <a href="http://www.cbc.ca/news/world/story/2011/10/20/moammar-gadhafi-obituary.html">http://www.cbc.ca/news/world/story/2011/10/20/moammar-gadhafi-obituary.html</a> [Accessed 26 Nov. 2012]

Centre for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS). 14 September 2012. Haim Malka and Thomas M. Sanderson. "Anti-American Violence in the Middle East." <a href="http://csis.org/publication/anti-american-violence-middle-east">http://csis.org/publication/anti-american-violence-middle-east</a> [Accessed 5 Dec. 2012]

*The Economist*. 17 November 2012. "Libya: Rising from the Ruins." (Factiva)

*Foreign Affairs.* March/April 2012. Ivo H. Daalder and James G. Stavridis. "NATO's Victory in Libya: The Right Way to Run an Intervention." Volume 91, No. 2.

<http://www.aco.nato.int/resources/site631/saceur/documents/ Daalder\_Stavridis\_final.pdf> [Accessed 5 Dec. 2012]

Foreign Policy. 24 September 2012. Mary Casey and Jennifer Parker. "Libya Disbands 'Illegitamate' Militias." <http://mideast.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2012/09/24/libya\_disbands\_illegitimate\_militias> [Accessed 28 Nov. 2012]

The Guardian [London]. 27 June 2012. Chris Stephen and Luke Harding. "Libya's Former PM Mahmoudi 'Tortured' on Forced Return to Tripoli." <http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2012/jun/27/libya-mahmouditortured-return-tripoli> [Accessed 1 Nov. 2012] Human Rights Watch. 16 November 2012. "Libya: New Government Should End Illegal Detention." <a>http://www.hrw.org/news/2012/11/16/libya-new-government-should-end-illegal-detention> [Accessed 21]</a> Nov. 2012] . 24 October 2012. "Libya: Residents of Bani Walid at Risk." <a>http://www.hrw.org/news/2012/10/24/libya-residents-bani-walid-risk> [Accessed 21 Nov. 2012]</a> . 8 April 2012. "Libya: Letter to Misrata Councils." < http://www.hrw.org/news/2012/04/08/libya-letter misrata-councils> [Accessed 21 Nov. 2012] \_. January 2012. "Libya." World Report 2012: Events of 2011. <a>http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/related\_material/libya\_2012.pdf> [Accessed 22 Nov. 2012]</a> . 10 September 2011. "Libya: Secure Unguarded Arms Depots." <a>http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/09/09/libya-secure-unguarded-arms-depots> [Accessed 5 Dec. 2012]</a> International Crisis Group. 3 July 2012. "Libya's Elections Under Threat." <a href="http://www.crisisgroup.org/en/publication-type/alerts/2012/libya-elections-under-threat.aspx">http://www.crisisgroup.org/en/publication-type/alerts/2012/libya-elections-under-threat.aspx</a> [Accessed 6 Dec. 2012] Jamestown Foundation. 10 September 2012. "Bombs, Assassinations and Kidnappings Become Daily Events as the Battle for Benghazi Continues." <http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/topic,463af2212,46bacca32,5050590e2,0,,,.html> [Accessed 21 Nov. 2012] . N.d. "About Us." < http://www.jamestown.org/aboutus/> [Accessed 26 Nov. 2012] The New York Times. 19 August 2012. Robin Wright. "Don't Fear All Islamists, Fear Salafis." <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2012/08/20/opinion/dont-fear-all-islamists-fear-salafis.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2012/08/20/opinion/dont-fear-all-islamists-fear-salafis.html</a> 2012] Reuters. 5 November 2012. Hadeel Al Shalchi. "Five Wounded as Rival Militias Battle in Libya." (Factiva) . 4 November 2012. Ghaith Shennib. "UPDATE 4-Rival Libya Militias Battle on Streets of Tripoli." (Factiva) Russia Today (RT). 25 October 2012. "'600 Killed in Bani Walid Fighting in One Day' - Sources." <http://rt.com/news/bani-walid-siege-source-211/> [Accessed 23 Nov. 2012] Small Arms Survey. October 2012. Brian McQuinn. After the Fall: Libya's Evolving Armed Groups. <http://www.smallarmssurvey.org/fileadmin/docs/F-Working-papers/SAS-WP12-After-the-Fall-Libya.pdf> [Accessed 21 Nov. 2012] . N.d. "About the Small Arms Survey." <a href="http://www.smallarmssurvey.org/about-us/mission.html">http://www.smallarmssurvey.org/about-us/mission.html</a> [Accessed 3 Dec. 2012] United Nations (UN). 30 August 2012. Security Council. Report of the Secretary-General on the United Nations Support Mission in Libya. (S/2012/675). <a>http://unsmil.unmissions.org/Portals/unsmil/Documents/SGReport30August2012.pdf> [Accessed 22 Nov.]</a> 2012] . 6 August 2012. UN News Service. "Interview with Ian Martin, Secretary-General's Special Representative for Libya." < http://www.un.org/apps/news/newsmakers.asp?NewsID=64> [Accessed 23 Nov. 20121 \_. 17 July 2012. Integrated Regional Information Network (IRIN). "What the Analysts Are Saying Post Elections." <http://www.irinnews.org/Report/95884/LIBYA-What-the-analysts-are-saying-post-elections> [Accessed 26 Nov. 2012] United States (US). 18 October 2012. Congressional Research Service (CRS). "Libya: Transition and U.S. Policy." By Christopher M. Blanchard. < http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL33142.pdf> [Accessed 20 Nov. 2012] . 27 August 2012. Department of State, Bureau of Consular Affairs. "Libya." Travel Warning. <http://travel.state.gov/travel/cis\_pa\_tw/tw/tw\_5762.html#> [Accessed 11 Dec. 2012] . 24 May 2012. Department of State. "Libya." Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2011. <a>http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/186649.pdf> [Accessed 23 Nov. 2012]</a> Additional Sources Consulted

**Internet sites, including:** ecoi.net; Factiva; GlobalSecurity.org; Libya – Embassies of Libya in Ottawaand Washington, DC, General National Congress; Transformation Index; United Nations Refworld.

Tips on how to use this search engine.

Top of Page

Date modified: 2016-01-05